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May your home be filled with love,

your life be filled with peace,

and your world be full of joy.

Happy Easter!!!
UBC Secretariat
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Info

· 42nd Executive Board meeting, Lulea

The 42nd meeting of the UBC Executive Board was held on the 5th of March 2005 in the City of Lulea, Sweden, upon the invitation of Mr Karl Petersen, Mayor of Lulea.

Turku informed about the status of preparations and the programme of the VIII UBC General Conference to be held in Turku on 29 September – 2 October 2005. The General Conference will deal with the following issues: logistic corridors, EU budget and its implications for the BSR, good governance, competitiveness, good neighbourhood policies, human contacts in the BSR etc. During the GC the following events would also take place: meeting of the Committee of Senior Officials of the CBSS, coordination meeting of Baltic Sea organisations, seminar of Baltic Region Healthy Cities Association. The last day of the General Conference would be devoted to the internal UBC matters such as reports, elections, finances, etc.

Chairman of the UBC Logistics Task Force, reported about the activities of the task force and outlined the present situation of the logistic corridors in the BSR. The task force was created by the Board in May 2004. Its tasks include the preparation of the next UBC General Conference in Turku, where transport and logistics issues will be one of the key items. The task force emphasises that modern port and land transportation infrastructure coordinated with maritime transport is crucial for the development of the BSR. The next meeting of the task force is scheduled for 26-27 May 2005 in Turku. 

At the UBC initiative, the major Baltic Sea organisations namely: B7, BSSSC, CPMR-BSC, UBC, decided to send to the EC the joint statement on the objective 3 of the reformed cohesion policy from 2007 – namely the European Territorial Cooperation. The statement emphasizes the fact that the cross-border cooperation in the BSR may be severely harmed if the limit of 150 km for maritime border is introduced. We consider that the maximum distance of 150 km of maritime border - to be eligible to obtain funding for cross-border projects – is counter-creative to 

the idea of strengthening the territorial cooperation and therefore we object to it. Our opinion is that in case of the BSR such distance can not be set definitely. We expect a more flexible approach taking into account existing and historical cooperation between the partners on both sides of maritime border. The Board authorised the President to send a letter with the statement to the prime ministers of 10 Baltic Sea countries. The Board members were obliged to make sure that the proper attention will be given to the letter in their countries. 

In December the President sent out a letter to the member cities asking them to express their views how we can make our own organisation, the UBC, even stronger. In the letter the President noted that last year on the 1st of May we have experienced a significant historical moment - the BSR became almost an inland sea of the EU. This fact will have a strong positive impact on further development of our region and it must have an impact on the activities of the UBC. The EU enlargement in the BSR brings new opportunities and challenges to the UBC. In his letter, the President put forward important questions for example: how to promote effectively exchange of experiences between member cities? How to enhance the work of Commissions/networks and mobilise more outside funding? How to ensure, that the concerns of the cities in BSR are listened to at national government level and in Brussels? etc. Several cities responded. For more information see the minutes from Lulea meeting.
President Andersen informed that city of Maardu proposed the establishment of the new UBC Commission on Civil Protection and Prevention from natural and man-made risks. Maardu is of the opinion that activities which would be organised in the frame of the new commission would contribute to the elaboration of the effective technologies and methods of the Civil Protection Mechanism, which could be used by the cities of the BSR.  The Board decided that before the decision on the new UBC organ dealing with the civil protection can be made, there is a need to map out which authorities are responsible for dealing with natural and man-made disasters in each of 10 Baltic Sea countries - municipal, county, regional or state authority. 

The next Executive Board meeting will be held in Chojnice, Poland, on 11 June 2005.

By Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General

· Mr Antanas Balutis, from the City of Kaunas, represented UBC in the CLRAE session, which was held in Strasbourg on    17-18 March 2005.
· Mr Gunars Ansins, from the City of Liepaja, represented UBC on the Plennary Session of the Committee of the Regions, which was held on 23-24 February in Brussels.
From the UBC Secretariat

· Call for stories to the BC Bulletin

The forthcoming bulletin will be devoted to the next General Conference to be held in Turku on 29 September – 2 October 2005. One of the key themes of the conference will be “Transportation / logistic corridors in the Baltic Sea Region”. Chairman of the UBC Logistics Task Force Mr Christian Ramberg writes: “Maritime logistics is a vital part of the activities in the BSR and EU as a whole. Most of the transports of goods in the BSR is transported by sea. When the economies are growing and the trade between countries in this region is increasing. How can we assure that we will be prepared to handle the situation i.e transport corridors, traffic hubs, investments, the need for land area in ports, the impact on environment, interface between ports and cities, security on see and ports, connection between different IT-systems and last but not least combined passenger and cargo transport? The transport systems in the East and West are somewhat different. Now when the traffic flows are changing from North-South bound traffic to more East-West bound. How can we make these both ends meet? Do we need better standardization? Do we need to lower the boundaries between different modes of transport? Do we need to see domestic and international traffic more as a whole instead of regarding them as different from each other?” In your stories please try to answer the above questions. Please write the stories about developing transport connections (maritime, road, rail, air), logistic centres, port development etc. As usual, apart from the main theme, we are looking forward to stories describing interesting events and a daily life of our member cities. Those articles are published in the chapter “News from Member Cities”. UBC Commissions and Networks are welcome to inform about their events, meetings and projects in the chapter “UBC Today”. The bulletin is distributed in 6000 copies all around the Baltic Sea Region to over 200 Baltic cities and many key organisations and institutions including the EU. Please follow these guidelines, when submitting your story:

·     Deliver the story by e-mail to: iwona.belczak@gdansk.gda.pl in MS WORD format, remember to kill viruses before sending.

·     Each member city may submit two articles - one related to the cover theme and one to the chapter “News from member cities”. Naturally all stories shall be sent in English.

·     Each article may have max 400 words. The editorial board sometimes needs to shorten the stories in order to include more stories into the Bulletin. It is also important to include the author’s name and contact numbers for possible further questions related to the story.

·     Please make all efforts to include a smashing photo or a digital picture to illustrate the article (JPG format, min. 300 ppi, one e-mail - one picture, the file should not exceed 3 MB). Please send a caption describing the picture. Remember to send us also the coat of arms of your city, if you have not sent it earlier. 
·     The deadline for stories to the Bulletin is 15 April 2005, please respect this timetable as we are unable to print stories received after this deadline.

All material should be sent directly to the UBC Secretariat in Gdansk. If you have interesting issues to report, please do not hesitate to send them.

From the UBC Commissions

· Commission on Business Cooperation


As every year, UBC Commission on Business Cooperation has a pleasure to invite representatives from the UBC member cities to the annual meeting. This year the meeting will be hosted by a wonderful City of Tallinn, capital of Estonia, where you all are welcome on May 15 - 17, 2005.  Here:

http://www.ubc.net/calendar/doc/15-17-05-2005/index.htm you can find the meeting documents. For any additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me or Mr. Jaanus Vahesalu, 
tel. +3726404425

e-mail: Jaanus.Vahesalu@tallinnlv.ee 

Tomas Darandovas

Secretariat of the Commission on Business Cooperation

 P.S. On behalf of the secretariat of the Commission on Business Cooperation, I would like to ask you to take an active part in preparing presentations (or finding a specialist to do that) about your city's business sector

development achievements and/or advantages received from the EU funds, etc.

· Commission on Environment

Please find here:

http://www.ubc.net/commissions/Secretariat/recruitment2005.pdf a recruitment announcement from the Union of the Baltic Cities, Commission on Environment Secretariat. We are looking for a coordinator or an officer for a very interesting European project on Urban Environmental Management. Our international team is very much looking forward to receiving applications from colleagues in different Baltic Sea Regional and European countries.

Please, distribute the announcement to all interested.

Risto Veivo

Secretariat of the Commission on 

Environment

· Commission on Sport

10th Jubilee Annual Meeting
The city of Klaipeda and the UBC Commission on Sport have the pleasure to invite you to the 10th Jubilee Annual Meeting of the UBC Commission on Sport which will be held in Klaipeda (Lithuania) between 14th-16th April 2005. Devoted to the issue of “Healthy Lifestyle through Sport”, the meeting organised in Klaipeda is going to be a special one due to the fact that in 2005 we celebrate the 10th anniversary of Commission’s existence. It will constitute an excellent opportunity to sum up the activities and projects carried out so far. Therefore we would like to cordially invite you to participate in the 10th Jubilee Annual Meeting of the UBC Commission on Sport where sport and health-related issues will be discussed and where you will have a chance to socialise and exchange experiences as well as ideas with other advocates of sport and healthy lifestyle. Here: 
http://www.ubc.net/calendar/doc/14-16-04-05/index.htm please find the official invitation to the Commission's meeting and the draft programme as well as the registration form. Please remember that the deadline for sending registration forms is 23rd March 2005. The registration forms should be sent to:

Mr. Algirdas Plunge (Klaipeda): e-mail: a.plunge@klaipeda.lt, fax: + 370 46 401721

as well as to: 

UBC Commission on Sport - e-mail: ubcsport@gdynia.pl , fax +48 58 621 86 20

We are looking forward to meeting you in Klaipeda!

Calendar of Sports Events
Last year the UBC Commission on Sport created a Calendar of Sports Events on its website. We would like to update the data about sports events organised in UBC member cities so that everyone interested is well-informed about international sports initiatives taken in the Baltic Sea Region in the year 2005. Therefore, please send us some information about ongoing sports events in your city and sports events planed for this year. What we would like to know is:

- the title of the event and the information who may participate 

- the date of the event 

- the place 

- contact info

We are looking forward to hearing from you.

Ewa Depka 

Co-ordinator of the Commission on Sport
From UBC member cities
· Exhibition Kaunas

For the fifth time, on the 12th-14th May, Kaunas City holds the exhibition KAUNAS 2005, carrying the motto “New Challenges: Business, Science, People”.  It is a unique Lithuanian exhibition, which strives to promote Kaunas business, science and investment potential by presenting the main and the most important sectors of the region:

academic sector, building industry, building materials, chemical industry, food and drink industry, glass, ceramic industry, information and telecommunication technologies, computers, electronics, light industry, metal, machine-producing industry, non-governmental, business support organizations, 

pharmacy; medical items, services (transport, tourism, banks, insurance companies, etc.), wood processing, furniture, others.
One of the ideas of the exhibition KAUNAS 2005 is to give opportunity for local and foreign companies, organizations and/or institutions to establish contacts, which would foster a further development and international cooperation of the region. In order to attract more partners, participants and visitors to the exhibition, the main organizer Kaunas City Municipality offers your region a 21 square meters group stand, or 6 square meters stands for individual companies at no charge. 

Foreign participants are invited to participate in the exhibition choosing one of the four alternative ways:

- By ordering a group stand for the presentation of region business and cooperation possibilities with Kaunas. 

- By ordering a group stand and bringing 3-4 regional companies interested to present their goods and services in the exhibition as well as to find interesting business contacts among the Lithuanian participants. 

- By bringing a group of companies as a trade mission and by visiting the exhibition. Kaunas Chamber of Commerce, Industry and Crafts would organize face-to-face meetings with Kaunas and other Lithuanian companies. 

- Individual stands of your region companies. 

 If your organization or your regional companies are interested to participate in the exhibition KAUNAS 2005, you should confirm your registration by the 15th of April  2005 (please, note this deadline though the application form indicates the deadline for the 15th of March) and to pay the participation fee  - 250 euros (VAT included) for a group stand or 150 euros (VAT included) for an individual stand by the 15th of April. If you are planning to participate in the exhibition, please inform us earlier for the reservation of the exhibition area. You will find at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/KaunasExhibition.pdf all the additional information about the exhibition. Please, visit the homepage of the exhibition KAUNAS 2005 by the following address: http://www.kaunas.expo.lt. Please inform your local partners and companies about this possibility to present your region and its business as well as to find new contacts in Kaunas and Lithuania. We are looking forward to receiving your soon reply.

Ph. D. Vytautas Sileikis

Director General of Kaunas Chamber of Commerce, Industry and Crafts

www.chamber.lt; libo@chamber.lt; daiva.vysniauskiene@chamber.lt 

More information and contacts: 

Mrs. Lina Kaminskiene, Head of International Relations Department 

Mrs. Daiva Vysniauskienė, General Director Assistant  

Kaunas Chamber of Commerce, Industry and Crafts

Tel. +370 37 203483, 201294, 201294

Partner search
· Alta Scuola

ALTA SCUOLA is a non-profit Cultural and Scientific Association established in 1999 by the Region of Umbria (Italy): other members are the Municipalities of Orvieto, Todi and Spoleto. Alta Scuola has the aim of carrying out scientific, cultural and teaching activities and of providing specialised services in the area of stabilization, maintenance and conservation of historic towns built on unstable sites. Alta Scuola is looking for partners to be involved in the EU projects. More information at:
http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/AltaScuola.doc 

With any questions please contact:

Marco Barluzzi, e-mail: berlioz3@tiscali.it 

· Programme SAVE-“Intelligent Energy Europe”

Gijón’s Municipal Housing Company is looking for partners that will collaborate with the implementation of a project on "Solar system installation for hot water production and heating support in block of flats". You will find more information at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/GijonSAVE.doc . Cities interested are kindly requested to contact at their earliest convenience the city of Gijon: 

Enrique Rodriguez Martin

E-mail: internacional@gijon.es 
www.gijon.es/internacional 
· Baltic Caravan
This is an invitation to co-operation within the art project "The Baltic Caravan: Integration - Communication - Art". The project is an idea of Szczecin's association OFFicyna, that is looking for partners (institutions, ngo's and individual artists) around the Baltic Sea to complete its project in an organisational and

artistic way. More details as well as direct contact with the organisers, please find at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/BalticCaravan.doc. Please send all replies to: mchybow@um.szczecin.pl 
Marlena Chybowska
· Student exchange programme

I am the headmaster of the 1st High School in Gdansk. We would like to co-operate with your school or institution and introduce student exchange programmes. Our students are in age between 16 and 19. 1st High School is situated in the centre of Gdansk, a big city in the north of Poland, with a long history. Our school specialises in science subjects including Mathematics, Physics and Computer studies, but we are also good at Geography and Biology. We took part in a student exchange programme with a German school last year. Moreover we have co-operated within an exchange programme called “Socrates Comenius” and others, with other schools in an international exchange programme called “Youth”. Such a programme would allow the students to expand their knowledge of English and also get acquainted with the culture and tradition of your country. Moreover, I believe, that programmes like this would allow teachers exchange their experience too. 

Should you be interested please contact us. 

Andrzej Nowakowski

Headmaster, I   Liceum  Ogolnoksztalcace

Contact person: Pawel Klamann, 
E-mail: pawelklamann@o2.pl 

Tel: +48 504512318 

Other invitations

Sierra Golf Club Petkowice near Wejherowo /30 minutes from 3-City/ www.sierragolf.pl  invites golfers from the clubs situated close to the member cities of the Union of the Baltic Cities. A training round /one day/ 16 .09.2005 from 13.00 and a tournament /one day/ 17.06.2005 from 10.00 till 22.00 will take place in our club. Entry forms are to be sent till the end of MAY 2005. The final date of application is the end of AUGUST 2005. Participations costs 100 EURO payed at our account till 30.05.2005 will include: 

-training round and participation in a tournament

-catering 

-occasional certificates, photos, souvenirs

-banquet

For those who are interested in the hotel, transport  in Poland   etc. all will be organized at a lower price .

Sierra Golf Club Petkowice

www.sierragolf.pl; sierragolf@sierragolf.pl 
Estonia's prime minister to step down

Estonian Prime Minister Juhan Parts has decided to resign, after the parliament in Tallinn passed a vote of no confidence against his cabinet's justice minister. Mr Parts will formally resign on Thursday, 24 March. Estonian President Arnold Rüütel has promised to find a new candidate prime minister as soon as possible. According to the Estonian constitution, the president has two weeks to name a new candidate. It is yet unclear, who will get the chance to form the new coalition, however Mr Parts has hinted that he would be ready to form a new government. At the same time all of the coalition parties, Res Publica, Reform Party and People's Union, believe that any kind of coalition is possible. "Estonia is a member of the European Union and Nato. Never before had the national interests of Estonia been so well guaranteed on the international level, never before had Estonia been so powerfully represented in international organizations", Mr Parts said in his statement. I hope a new government will emerge from the basis of a majority coalition and without unfounded delays so that it can carry on from where my cabinet left off, he added. The motion against justice minister Ken-Marti Vaher was passed with 54 votes in the 101-seat parliament. Members of the Estonian parliament wanted Mr Vaher to step down because of his controversial anti-corruption plan.

Source: EUobserver 

The new cash: paying via mobile phone
New Commission guidance on the interpretation of European e-money rules could allow consumers to pay for vending-machine drinks and snacks, buy theatre tickets and pay out other small amounts of money from their "phone purse". Results of a consultation launched in May 2004 showed that member states had interpreted the 2000 E-Money Directive as imposing restrictions on pre-paid phone cards. This meant that they could only be used to buy services directly related to the phone – such as ring-tones and wallpapers. Now, the Commission has issued guidance indicating that member states need not to classify pre-pay cards as "electronic money" and that the restrictions of the directive need not to apply. The Commission  will decide on a possible revision of the directive itself later this year. The change  could greatly open the market in ‘m-commerce’ (mobile phone commerce), which is still in its infancy in Europe. Recent strides have also been made by the industry in resolving technical problems which hindered the use of ‘m-commerce’ across different networks.

Source: EurActiv
Denmark to tighten rules for east European labour

The Danish centre-right government has agreed with the opposition to tighten rules for workers from new EU member states in a bid to fight cheap labour and counter growing trade unions concerns. The Danish parliament agreed, before enlargement 1 May 2004, to open the labour market to citizens from the new EU countries, but demanded that workers coming to work for Danish companies have work permits and get the same pay and social benefit conditions as Danish citizens. However, some employers - mainly in the farming and construction industry - have since tended to hire workers from east and central Europe through temp agencies, which pay them less and created unfair competition for Danish workers, according to trade unions. Under the new compromise adopted in the Danish parliament on Wednesday (16 March), it should be more difficult for these agencies to employ foreign workers. In future, agencies must present E101 statements for their workers to ensure that they have health insurance and are eligible for social security payments from their home country. Denmark will subscribe to the central register of E101 statements and hopes in this way to improve controls. "This means, we will have a register, and we can access it to see who is posted in Denmark and thus better control, that rules are respected", said the Danish Minister of Labour Claus Hjort Frederiksen to Politiken.

At the initiative of Danish immigration authorities, the police are currently investigating 26 cases of companies illegally importing low-wage workers from Eastern Europe. The first case is set to appear in court in Spring. Since EU enlargement, Copenhagen has issued about 1,500 work permits to new EU citizens. 
Source: EUobserver
Women more internet savvy than men, report shows

European women have overtaken men in their Internet take-up, a report published in February suggested. The elderly are also improving their computer skills, while the poor still lag behind. The report, conducted by the European Commission, suggests that education, income and age remain the crucial categories, in defining differences in "e-inclusion" among Europeans. According to the paper, based on the data from 2003, over half of the population from the 15 old member states use a computer. This compares with about 30% of citizens in the ten countries joining the EU last year. Following enlargement last year, the EU average of people using the Internet fell from 43.5% to 41.4%. The Nordic countries, the Netherlands, the UK and Luxembourg are leading in terms of the percentage of population with Internet access - well above 50% - while Portugal and Greece lag behind at 21%. The 2003 data showed a 31% use of Internet among citizens of the candidate countries at the time - the highest in Estonia (44%) and Slovenia (41%), and the lowest in Bulgaria, Romania and Turkey. There is a great gap between rates in towns or cities and more peripheral areas. It is no longer gender, but rather a low income and education that produces disparities among social groups and their computer skills and access to Internet. 

While the numbers of women have been growing fast over the past three years across Europe, they still form a large part of housepersons or unemployed, and therefore with no Internet access. 

People over 55 are improving in their computer skills, but in general, the older and retired, as well as people in rural areas are still behind. Statistics show that countries with an overall high use of Internet have smaller gaps in Internet take-up, based on gender, age or geographical factors, while in several new member states and candidate countries, regional and income-related disparities remain wide. Digital and social participation seem to be "closely intertwined in a society which becomes progressively technical". Those with better jobs and higher education are more likely to use the Internet, while a lack of computers at home, due to cost, is a reason for lower Internet use, mainly in the new member states. "While exclusion from the Information Society does not by itself necessarily lead to social exclusion, it is broadly true that the socially excluded tend to have limited access to Information and Communication Technology", said the report.

Source: EUobserver

Aging EU: Brussels calls for action 

Brussels has launched a debate on Europe's shrinking workforce and aging population, warning of far reaching consequences for European society. With a "Green Paper" published on Thursday, the European Commission hopes to trigger action on what it calls "unprecedented demographic changes that will have a major impact on the whole of society". According to EU figures, between now and 2030 the EU will loose 20.8 million people of working age - 6.8 per cent - due to greater life expectancy and lower birth-rates.

There will be 18 million less children than there are today and the EU will have 34.7 million citizens aged over 80 - compared to 18.8 million today. While the US population is forecast to rise by 25.6 per cent between 2000 and 2025, the EU's population is set to fall from 469.5 million in 2025 to 468.7 in 2030. These figures, argues EU social affairs chief Vladimir Spidla, make grim reading - issues that will wide reaching effects not just in terms of older working populations and pension reform. "This development will affect almost every aspect of our lives, for example the way businesses operate and work is being organised, our urban planning, the design of flats, public transport, voting behaviour and the infrastructure of shopping possibilities in our cities," he said. "All age groups will be affected as people live longer and enjoy better health, the birth rate falls and our workforce shrinks. It is time to act now." The European Commission is holding a conference on July 11 in Brussels to discuss the follow up to the Green Paper.
Source: EUpolitix 
Second International Forum of Investment and Innovation, Odessa/Ukraine, 2-4 June 2005
The Region of Odessa/Ukraine as member of Euroregion Lower Danube has requested us to inform the members and friends of AEBR about the Second International Forum of Investment and Innovation, which will take place in Odessa at the beginning of June. The invitation is addressed to representatives of border regions, who are interested in a possible economical cooperation or in investments. Following the election in the Ukraine and the political changes, an involvement/cooperation seems to be particularly requested. We would be very grateful if you could forward the invitation to your network (companies, Chambers of Commerce, employers' federations etc.). 


Jens Gabbe

Secretary General; 

Association of European Border Regions 
Odessa Regional State Administration, the Association of European Border Regions, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of Economy of Ukraine are pleased to invite You to participate in the Second International Forum of Investment and Innovation, which will take place on 2 - 4 June, 2005, in Odessa (Ukraine). During the Forum the investment projects exhibition will be held, representing well-developed and qualitative investment proposals of local enterprises. The investment projects will be represented by such priority-driven branches of our region, as: maritime complex, transport and communication; construction; agroindustry; HI-Tech; tourism and recreation. Also a number of seminars and round tables are to be held. These arrangements will be devoted to tax, investment and custom recent developments and changes, banking, insurance, stock exchange issues. Odessa Region has a stable political system, fast growing economy, constantly improving infrastructure, favourable geographic location and rich natural resources. Our Region is one of the most investment attractive regions in Ukraine. The government of Odessa Region is fully committed to private sector development as a pillar for economic growth and a means to strengthen the Region’s position as a sub-country investment and trade hub. International Trade Club has already confirmed its participation in the Forum. It organizes 40-45 diplomats of Trade and Economic Missions of foreign countries in Ukraine to visit the Forum. We are sure that information and investment opportunities you to be represented will assist you to make sound financial decisions and to build a diversified investment portfolio.

Participation is free but prior registration is required. Any additional information on the Forum may be obtained by contacting directly: tel.: +38 (048) 718-9-372, 718-9-233, 718-9-225, 
e-mail: invest@odessa.gov.ua
http://ved.odessa.gov.ua.

Vasyl P. Tsushko

Governor of Odessa Region
_1005995699

